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year growth across the Agency, we are serving 

where we’re needed, and meeting each new 

challenge with boldness, commitment,  

and creativity.  

We have always treasured our staff and volunteers, 

and the Covid-19 crisis has deepened that 

gratitude. Thank you. Your dedication and  

singular focus on our community – even as  

we all adapt to changing responsibilities – is 

inspiring. You’ve enabled us to confront an 

unprecedented situation head-on, and to 

continue providing support and services across 

our North Shore communities. 

The Agency now finds itself in an unfamiliar 

position. The pandemic continues to affect how 

we work, connect, and communicate, and our 

signature fundraising events are on hold. We face 

significant financial risk. We have also experienced 

incredible support from our community during 

this difficult time. The unwavering commitment of 

long-term supporters and donors, plus our close 

work with government and community partners, 

empower us to move forward with confidence. 

We need your ongoing support, now more than 

ever. Navigating a crisis is not easy, but it will make 

us stronger. We are all becoming more resilient. 

We have already felt a deep well of caring and the 

power of real, personal connections. We believe 

that communities must take care of their most 

vulnerable. This is not merely an inspirational 

message; it’s a tangible mission we will continue 

to fulfill – together.

Our shared values have long been a source of 

strength. These are the foundational beliefs and 

priorities we established over decades, and most 

recently, refined in the Agency’s 2018-2022 

Strategic Plan. We are steadfast in our mission to: 

1) Facilitate strong and caring connections 

between people throughout our community 

2) Understand and respond to the needs of the 

most vulnerable people in our community 

3) Develop new and innovative ways to 

approach mental health services

When the Covid-19 crisis landed on the North 

Shore, we were ready to respond – and our 

priorities were clear. We quickly established a free 

counselling support line for people affected by 

Covid-19, including overwhelmed parents, first 

responders and frontline workers, and anyone 

feeling anxious, fearful, isolated, depressed, or 

grieving a loss.

Our volunteers immediately reached out to 

thousands of isolated seniors and Christmas 

Bureau clients. Staff promptly adapted our Thrive 

Family Programs to provide virtual services for 

parents and caregivers of children aged 0-6, 

including breastfeeding and parenting support 

groups, and online Circle Time stories and songs. 

As we write this note, the crisis is still unfolding. 

We continue to support women and children 

affected by trauma and abuse, many of whom 

are even more vulnerable due to self-isolation 

and physical distancing practices. Nearly all of 

our services remain available by phone, email, or 

online platforms, where in-person connection is 

not yet possible. Thanks to significant year-over-
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Within the first seven weeks, our 
dedicated Covid-19 phone line had 
provided free counselling to more 
than 100 North Shore community 
members working on the front lines 
and those directly impacted by the 
crisis, including overwhelmed parents, 
first responders, frontline workers, 
and anyone feeling anxious, fearful, 
isolated, depressed, or grieving a loss. 

Virtual counselling sessions
Our counsellors have offered over 1,500 virtual 

counselling sessions for individuals and groups, 

including 559 sessions for women affected by 

gender-based violence, 10 groups for LGBTQ2S+ 

youth, and 694 sessions for overwhelmed parents. 

Seniors and caregivers outreach
Local seniors and caregivers are especially 

vulnerable and isolated during Covid-19. Our 

dedicated Companioning Community Care and 

Christmas Bureau volunteers connected with  

348 seniors and caregivers during the first seven 

weeks, offering 626 caring phone calls and 

delivering meals and groceries in partnership  

with United Way’s Safe Seniors, Strong 

Communities program. We expect to continue 

this outreach for the foreseeable future. 

Online parenting support
Parenting without support has left many parents 

feeling overwhelmed. Within the first seven 

weeks, Thrive Family Programs had reached 

over 650 families through online parenting, 

breastfeeding and postpartum support groups, 

virtual Mother Goose, online Circle Time stories 

and songs, and individual parenting support by 

phone.

Christmas Bureau caring 
connections
Our volunteers reached out to 2,100 Christmas 

Bureau families and individuals to offer support 

and determine their most urgent needs during  

the crisis. Within the first seven weeks, Agency 

volunteers had already made 1,662 caring 

connections and delivered 139 meals and  

grocery bags.

Our response
As the Covid-19 crisis sent our North  
Shore communities into self-isolation,  
we knew mental health support would  
be more critical than ever. Our teams  
acted with courage and determination  
to ensure Agency programs would  
continue without interruption. We 
also developed new services and 
partnerships in response to this 
widespread time of need.

TO COVID-19

Gender-based violence support
We know that gender-based violence and child 

abuse increase dramatically when disasters strike, 

as well in the recovery periods afterward. We 

have delivered over a thousand virtual counselling 

sessions, while considering additional safety 

needs at this time.

Disordered eating resources
Self-isolation and physical distancing practices 

can significantly affect eating and exercise 

routines. Within the first seven weeks, 1,525 

individuals struggling with disordered eating had 

accessed our Jessie’s Legacy website and social 

media resources focused on coping with the 

stresses of Covid-19.

1,500+ 
virtual counselling 
sessions for individuals 
and groups.

2,100+ 
caring connections 
made by volunteers 
to our Christmas 
Bureau families.
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Priority 1
We facilitate strong, caring connections 
between people throughout our 
community.

Strong, caring connections are the lifeblood of 

our community. We have continued to establish 

and reinforce these bonds of connection through 

our volunteer initiatives, partnerships, innovative 

programming, and educational events. Our goal 

is to ensure that everyone feels valued, respected, 

and fully at home in our North Shore community.

Priority 2
We deepen our commitment to 
understanding and responding to  
the needs of the most vulnerable  
in our community.

A healthy community is fully inclusive. It’s a  

place where everyone feels a sense of belonging, 

acceptance, and value. We continue to listen 

and respond to the needs of those who are most 

vulnerable, in every part of our community. 

Together, we have expanded our support for new 

parents, deepened our work with victims and 

perpetrators of violence, reached isolated seniors, 

supported overwhelmed caregivers, and relieved 

the suffering of children who have been sexually 

abused. As we address inequities in our society, 

we remain committed to reducing vulnerability 

and promoting wholeness.

When we created our 2018-2022 Strategic 

Plan, we identified three priority areas that 

would consistently guide our strategic 

initiatives and future plans. Over the last 

year, and when the Covid-19 pandemic 

reached the North Shore, these priorities 

enabled us to serve our community with 

clarity and intention. We are proud to share 

the impact of our work, and your support.

Priority 3
We are developing new and  
innovative ways to approach  
mental health.

Our intention is to provide robust, innovative, and 

accessible systems of support for the community’s 

mental health needs. This requires expanded 

services, new approaches, effective partnerships, 

and strategic, collaborative relationships. We have 

listened to our North Shore community and are 

responding to the needs of children, youth,  

adults, families, and seniors. 

STRATEGIC PLAN IMPACT REPORT

416
volunteers working  
with the Agency.

In 2018 we asked ourselves, ‘how do 
we build a strategy that adapts to our 
changing environment?’ Our answer was 
to identify three priority areas that would 
consistently guide our work. As I reflect 
today, I’m proud to say they are more 
relevant than ever.

- Julia Staub-French, Executive Director

“

https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/2018stratplan.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/2018stratplan.pdf
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•	 Our volunteers are true leaders who work 

alongside our staff at the Christmas Bureau, 

Thrive Family Centres, at our main office  

and in the community through the Youth 

Leadership Advisory Board (YouthLAB), 

Companioning Community Care, Seniors and 

Caregivers programs, PROUD2BE conference, 

Board of Directors, and Agency administration. 

•	 We’re excited to report that 103 new volunteers 

joined the Agency this year. We now have 416 

volunteers, and a goal of reaching 750 by 2022.  

We’re almost there, so please join us.

•	 Over 25 youth and parents worked closely with 

our team to create the 6th annual PROUD2BE 

conference for over 150 participants.

•	 Our Caregivers Program, part of Healthy 

Aging by United Way, began this year, featuring 

strategic partnerships with the North Shore 

Neighbourhood House, Silver Harbour Seniors 

Activity Centre, Parkgate Community Services, 

and Capilano Community Services. Together, 

22,000 North Shore caregivers are supporting 

over 35,000 seniors. 

•	 When the Covid-19 crisis hit our community, 

our volunteers responded immediately. Our 

team was happily flooded with calls asking, 

“How can we help?” and “What will we do?” 

The caring generosity of these volunteers 

has already made a powerful impact in our 

community: 

	· 122 seniors called within the first  

two weeks.

	· 514 families reached within the  

first four weeks.

	· 152 meals and grocery bags delivered  

by the end of May.

	· 21 computers and laptops distributed 

within the first two weeks.

•	 Our Christmas Bureau volunteers reached  

over 200 more low-income families and seniors 

this year, reaching a total of 2,100 people. They 

also engaged 562 students at 53 schools. 

Priority 1
We facilitate strong, caring connections between people 
throughout our community.

STRATEGIC PLAN IMPACT REPORT

The school engagement committee 
communicated with administrators, 
teachers, PACs and students - those  
who could provide support, and those who 
needed support. Our goal was to provide 
students with an education in empathy to 
foster engagement in our local community, 
as well as open the door for youth and 
families in need to discover the other 

support services offered by the Agency.

- Christmas Bureau volunteer

“

200+
more low-income 
families and seniors 
reached by our 
Christmas Bureau 
volunteers this year.

We believe
human connections are 
essential for a full and 
meaningful life.

Photo by Carrie Marshall.

https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/volunteer-with-us
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STRATEGIC PLAN IMPACT REPORT

•	 We are inspired by the 883 families, schools, 

and businesses who are partners in caring, 

providing 850 holiday gift baskets to over  

2,100 low-income families and individuals. 

•	 Gender-based violence has significant and 

multi-generational negative effects in people’s 

lives – and children suffer the greatest impact. 

Our counsellors and support workers assisted 

457 women, 117 men, 174 families, and 393 

children impacted by violence.

•	 The Ministry of Children and Family 

Development is an important partner and 

funder of our work with families where  

children are vulnerable and at risk. These 

include children and families affected by 

violence, addiction, mental health issues, and 

where children have disclosed sexual abuse. 

Together, we worked with over 250 children 

and their parents and families last year. 

•	 As Early Years lead on the North Shore our 

Thrive Family Programs reached 4,475 parents, 

caregivers and children age 0-6 years through 

drop-in programs that support healthy child 

and family development during the critical first 

years. We continue to offer care for vulnerable 

families with infants during this difficult time 

through virtual breastfeeding/postpartum and 

parent support groups.

Covid-19 has increased risk 
for women and children 
affected by violence. Our 
counsellors responded 
when the crisis hit, providing 
over 193 phone or virtual 
counselling sessions in the 
first two weeks alone. 

families have attended 
our virtual Breastfeeding 
Support Group, gaining 
connection and expert 
consultation, at a time 
they need it most.

I personally find the breastfeeding group 
very helpful, even by Zoom. It is a time  
I look forward to each week. I enjoy 
seeing other moms and their children, 
and also having a safe space to ask 

questions where I can trust the answers.

- Breastfeeding Postpartum Support 
Group Participant

“

4,475
parents, caregivers, and 
children ages 0-6 visited 
Thrive Family Programs 
26,100 times this year.

Priority 2
We deepen our commitment to understanding  
and responding to the needs of the most  
vulnerable in our community.

31
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STRATEGIC PLAN IMPACT REPORT

•	 Jessie’s Legacy Eating Disorders Prevention 

and Awareness program collaborated with 

Anxiety Canada to address the gap in mental 

health information about anxiety and eating 

disorders. New Jessie’s Legacy website content 

focused on social media and body image also 

drew over 560,000 page views from across the 

province. 

•	 Within the first three weeks of the crisis, our 

dedicated phone line was up and running, 

providing free counselling for anyone affected 

by Covid-19. Our experienced counsellors have 

been available to listen, provide parenting tips, 

offer mental health support, and help our North 

Shore neighbours to cope with this challenging 

time. Visit our website for more information.

•	 Our Child and Youth team supported 288 

children, youth, and their families last year.  

We helped them feel less shame, anxiety, and 

stress. We also supported parents in learning 

new ways to be with their children to create 

healthier family environments.

Jessie’s Legacy plays an essential role in the 
continuum of care for those suffering from 
eating disorders.  It has been fantastic to 
work collaboratively with the dedicated staff 
at Jessie’s Legacy towards raising awareness 

in eating disorders prevention in BC.

- Dr. Julia Raudzus, MD, FRCPC, Medical 
Director, BC Provincial Tertiary Adult Eating 
Disorders Program, St. Paul's Hospital

“

Priority 3
We are developing new and innovative  
ways to approach mental health.

•	 This year, our 11 Youth Leadership Advisory 

Board (YouthLAB) members produced a 

book titled Unfiltered – Youth Reflections on 

Mental Health and Wellness, which provides 

a creative illustration of their youth-lead work 

in addressing mental health issues facing 

young people. The book is intended to share 

reflections with their peers, examples include:

	· Your experience is valid

	· We are stronger that we think

	· Be gentle with yourself – it’s ok not to be ok

	· You are enough

love our bodies 
love ourselves 

loveourbodiesloveourselves loveourbodies @loveourbodies  #loveourbodies

Brought to you by Jessie’s Legacy

WE BELIEVE THAT A HEALTHY BODY IMAGE AND A RESILIENT 

SENSE OF SELF ARE THE KEYS TO PREVENTION. WE BELIEVE 

YOUR WEIGHT IS NOT YOUR WORTH. JOIN THE MOVEMENT.

Above: Unfiltered – Youth Reflections on 
Mental Health and Wellness book by YouthLAB.

https://jessieslegacy.com
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/covid-19-support/
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Unfiltered_YouthLAB2019-20-16MB.pdf
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connected
change lives together

Whether it’s the teen who was able to 
leave the house without feeling anxious, 
the family who received a personal gift 
basket of warm clothing and toys from 
the Christmas Bureau, or the mom 
who gained the courage to flee an 
abusive relationship, please know that 
because of your gifts, big or small, our 
community is stronger and more 

grateful

Ongoing support from our 
community enables us to provide 
critical counselling, support, 
education, and volunteer engagement 
for families and individuals. It enables 
and inspires us to care for the most 
vulnerable in our community, and for 
that we are incredibly 

We thank you
for your unwavering support  
and ask that you continue to share your 
generous, philanthropic spirit as we

Thank you  
                        TO OUR DONORS
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LEADERSHIP CIRCLE
$50,000 +
Anonymous  
Anne Carlile and Scotty Grubb 
Anne-Marie and Peter Kains 
Robin Pascoe and Rodney Briggs  
United Way of the Lower Mainland

PLATINUM
$10,000 - $24,999
Anonymous
Doris and Bohdan Bodnar
Diana Budden and Neil Alexander
Djavad Mowafaghian Foundation
Fernwood Foundation
The Pejman Family
RBC Foundation
Reay & Lynda Mackay Foundation
Weinberg Foundation Inc.
West Vancouver Community Foundation
The Young Foundation
100 Women Who Care - West Vancouver

HEART AND SOUL
$25,000 +
Beach House Restaurant and Fuller Family
Leone Carlile
Northshore Auto Mall

The Tait Family

Thank you  
                        TO OUR DONORS

A community is only as strong as the support it 
receives from those who live in it. I believe we all  
have a duty to sustain and protect everyone, especially 
those who are the most vulnerable and especially 
now, during the Covid-19 crisis. That is why I believe 
in Family Services of the North Shore and why I am 
honoured to be able to make a contribution right  
now to the invaluable work they are doing.

- Robin Pascoe, Leadership Circle donor and long-time supporter

“
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GOLD
$5,000 - $9,999

Anonymous
Nancy Adie-MacKay and Alex MacKay
Lianne Britnell and Family
Marian and Fred Bucci
The Cohen Family
Connor, Clark and Lunn Foundation
Heather and Horst Duess
Susan and Peter Green
The Houssian Foundation
Alexa Hudson Legacy Fund 
Edith Llamzon and Robert Hartvikson
Sandi McIntosh-Kocaba and Jan Kocaba
McLean Family Foundation
Mount Seymour Lions Club
Pacific Newspaper Group

SILVER
$1,000 - $4,999

Anonymous
A & W Food Services of Canada Inc.
Amir Adnani
Kate Alexander 
Allied Plumbing, Heating &  
     Air Conditioning Ltd.
Anthem Properties Group Ltd.
Tamara Arnold-Payne and Matt Payne
Thomas Bandiera
Mary and Dan Barraclough
Sue and Bob Bauman
BC Hydro Power Smart
Shirin and Oliver Bock
British Pacific Properties Ltd.
Brockton School
Karen and Steven Bruk
Bucci Developments
Heather and Peter Buckley
CanWel Building Materials Group Ltd.
Capilano Lodge #164
Wendy Carter and Brian Wallace
Stacy and Mark Chala
Nancy and David Chapman
Carrie and Steve Chatelain
Jason Chesko
Tracey and Eric Christiansen
Yvonne and William Couling
Darwin Properties Ltd.
DB Perks & Associates Ltd.
Louise Donovan
John Dube
Catherine and Gunnar Eggertson
Fluor Canada Ltd.
Betty and Bill Fox

John Geeling
Diane and Grant Gisel
The Giustra Foundation
Isabel Gordon
Jean Hadgraft
Handsworth Secondary School
June Harris
Headwater Projects
William Heese 
JoAndrea Hoegg
Hollyburn Country Club
Holtby Family Foundation
Mimi and Jim Hudson
William Hung
Janice and Malcolm Hunter
Erfan Kazemi
Gabrielle and Gordon Lancaster
Kim Larsen Mellor
Grace Lee
Elaine and Strat Leggat
Lorraine and Patrick Ma
Fiona MacDonald
Lesley MacGregor and Brent Sutton
G.B. John Mancini
Vivian and Darren Martin
Jeff McCord
Melanie and Munesh Muttucomaroe
North Shore Orthodontics
Debbie and Tom O’Brien
Janette O’Keeffe
Beverly and Robert O’Neill
Opex North Shore
Janice O’Sullivan and Phil Cotterill
Parkgate Pacers Walking Group

Alison Parry and Steeve Routhier
Kathy Parslow
Lori and Todd Patrick
Premier Pacific Properties Ltd.
Zelma Rebmann-Huber
Ada San and Rob Jeong
Dorothy Sanders
Julie and Dean Shephard
Tara and Evan Sherman
Valerie and Dennis Simpson
Monica Soprovich
Vince Sorace
Julia and Sheryl Staub-French
Terumi Stromotich
Roderick Swenson
Patricia Tipping
Lorraine and Robert Travers
Kees and Cornelis Van der Werff
Vancity Community Foundation
Vancouver Pile Driving Ltd.
Betty Werner
Western Stevedoring
White Crow Communications Inc.
Kathleen and John Whyte
Sari and Sean Wiens
Woodrose Homes Ltd.

Thank you TO OUR DONORS
I began giving to Family Services 
of the North Shore as a family 
sponsor to the Christmas Bureau, 
but soon realized the Agency’s 
work and contribution to our 
community is very much all year 
round. Now, I support many other 
areas of the Agency’s work. 

– Anonymous

“
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BRONZE
$500 - $999

Anonymous
Carol and Allan Achtemichuk
Elaheh Akbari
Albatross Enterprises Inc.
Erin and Luke Alexander
Carol and Lesley Allen
Sharlene Anne and Rick Gallilee
Adele Barnett
Danielle and Robert Bay
Jo-Ann Bayley
Cheryl Lynne Bell and David Gordon
Marilyn and Douglas Bell
Bell Family Foundation
Patricia and Douglas Bentley
Donna and Ernest Bodie 
Michael Borden
The Bruendl Foundation
Joan Carlile
Julie Catling
Charles Chang
Charlwood Family
Barbara and Robert Chase
Chutter Underwriting Services Ltd.
Michelle and Jeff Clay
Coast Capital Savings
Ann Collette
Amy and Bart Corbett
Deborah and David Couling
Diana and Tom Cowden
Ginny Crawford and Alan Bone
Janice and Doug Dalzell
John Doolan
Stacey and Simon Doran
Jill Drever
Aria Duggan
Katie and Don Ekroth

Kathy and Guy Elliott
Pam and Kent Elliott
Barbara and William Esaw
Lisa Essinger
Ethical Flooring
Amanda and Todd Farrell
Sue Fauquier
William Fensom
Fidelity Investments Canada ULC
Jay Fleming
Terence Fox
GCI Nutrients Inc.
Stephen Gene
Derek Godinho
Grant Gardner Personal Real Estate   
      Corporation
Gray & Associates, Chartered Professional 
      Accountants
Andrea Hamilton and Neil Chrystal
James Heinmiller
Hobbs, Winter & MacDonald
Erin and Wayne Holm
Kathryn and Brian Holmes
Patricia and Andrew Holmes
Penny Hopkins
David Humer 
David Hunden 
Gayle Hunter and Brian Moghadam
IA Clarington Investments Inc.
Ian Whitchelo Personal Real Estate   
      Corporation
Lucy Isham-Turner and James Isham
Scott Jones
JT Charitable Trust
Lejla Karamesic and David Awram
Darlene and Michael Kennedy

Deborah Keyes
Kiss & Makeup Inc.
Peter Koehle
Gergana Kouzeva
KPMG LLP
Frederick Kranz
John Leyland
Link Charity Canada Inc.
Marlene Lougheed
Sharlene and Harald Ludwig
A. Lynch and N. Zigarlick
Alistair Martin
Sarah and Paul McCullough
Dean McDonald
Jonathan McLean
Joanne and Burns McLellan
Lauren McLellan Legacy Fund
Peggy and John McLernon
Cynthia Miles and Paul Balfour
Phyllis Moore
Nancy Morrison
Ann Neumann
Odlum Brown Ltd.
Leah and John O’Neill
Marie and Kevin O’Neill
Andrew Parsons
Tanya Petraszko and Gary Macey
Nancy and Don Piercy
Carol Piercy and Colin Burge
Siobhon Posnikoff
Crystal and Travis Prystai
Patricia and Tim Quan
Caroline Ramsay and Cameron Lusztig
Rantz Construction
Janet and Allan Riedlinger
Carol Robinson

Romantique
Sheila and Peter Ross
Royal Canadian Legion Branch #114
Diane Rupka
Zahra Salisbury
Sandstorm Gold Royalties
June Sawyer
Catherine Schachtel
Diane and Ross Smith
Soroptimist International of North  
     & West Vancouver
Spartan Sport Group
Gaylean and David Sutcliffe
Sutherland Secondary School
Stephanie and Jamie Switzer
Amy Lynn Taylor and Bryce Wassersleben
Michael Taylor
Terry Thies Personal Real Estate Corporation
Mike Thomas
Catherine and Richard Underwood
Valor Gas Fireplaces
Shelagh Van Kempen
Federico Velasquez
Janet Walker
Cheryll and Bill Wehrle
Karen Williams and Paul Wearmouth
Michelle and Martin Weinberg
West Vancouver Fire Fighters  
       Charitable Society
Kaayla Wildor and Robert Wilds
Alison and Dave Wilson
Joan and Edward Wilson
Melinda and Ashley Witts
Charles Woodyer

Thank you TO OUR DONORS

Our counsellors and support  
workers assisted 457 women,  
117 men, 174 families, and 393  
children impacted by violence  
this year.



CORPORATE  
SPONSORS
Anonymous
30 Minute Hit Ltd.
Adera Development Corporation
Anderson Air Ltd.
Andrew Mahon Foundation
Aspire Math Academy
Capilano Suspension Bridge Park
City Wide Mortgage Services
Darwin Properties Ltd.
Dekker Hewett Group at Canaccord  
      Genuity Corporation
Djavad Mowafaghian Foundation
DLO Move Support Services Ltd.
Fusion Projects
Headwater Projects
IT/IQ Tech Recruiters
Lakes, Whyte LLP
Lolo Pediatric Dentistry
Lotus Capital Corporation
Macquarie Group Ltd.
Niki Cuthbert Mortgage Broker
The Old Spaghetti Factory Canada Ltd.
Omicron
Onni Group
Park Shore BMW
PC Urban Properties Corporation
Polygon Homes Ltd.
Royal Bank of Canada
Ryznar Media Inc.
Scott Dempster Personal Real  
      Estate Corporation
Toby’s Pub & Grill
VELA Wealth
Wheaton Precious Metals Corporation

IN-KIND
$500+

Air Canada
Joy and Dean Alexander
Ami Boutique
Brittany and Ryan Anderson
Jo-Anne and John Anderson
Aquilini Investment Group
Art Labor
B Fit Personal Training
Ballet Bloch 
Brent Comber Originals
Bridge Brewing Company
Brooks Corning
Burrowing Owl Estate Winery
Capilano Golf and Country Club
Carousel Cleaners
Carrie Marshall Photography
Contact Printing & Mailing BC Ltd.
Culinary Capers Catering
Cypress Mountain
Delta Hotels by Marriott Whistler  
      Village Suites
DK Conquest Luxury Rentals Inc.
DLO Move Support Services Ltd.
Electronic Arts Canada
Ellison Travel & Tours
Fairmont Hotel Vancouver
Flowerwall Vancouver
The Futura Corporation
The Hairfarmers
Herschel Supply Co.
Hollyburn Country Club
Hotel Fairmont Scottsdale Princess
Hotel Fairmont Waterfront
Innovative Fitness
JH Investments Inc.

JOEY Restaurants
Jones & Company Bespoke Picture Framers
KIND Snacks
KPMG LLP
Barb La Van
Lakes, Whyte LLP
Landyachtz
Lonsdale Quay Market
MAC Cosmetics
Margitta’s Flowers
North Shore News
John O’Neill
Old Dutch Foods
Olilia Designs Inc.
OPUS Hotel Vancouver
Outback Team Building & Training
Park Shore BMW
Peake of Catering
Peregrine Retail Design Manufacturing
Photos By Kathryn
Pirate Adventures Vancouver
Red Bull Canada
Rocky Mountain Bikes
Seymour Golf & Country Club
Sharp Electronics Of Canada Ltd.
Signature Mazda
Sky Spirit Consulting
Sunwapta Falls Rocky Mountain Lodge
TCY Ventures Inc.
TELUS
Time Out Source For Sports
Vancouver Whitecaps FC
Wesbild Holdings Ltd.
WestJet
Whistler Skydiving Inc.

Thank you TO OUR DONORS

We love working with Family Services 
of the North Shore because we know 
that our donation goes directly to 
programs that make a difference in 
the lives of others. Our commitment 
to date totals well over half a 
million dollars. From sponsoring 
the Christmas Bureau and hosting 
the annual Toy Drive, to supporting 
YouthLAB and a donation match 
program, the Northshore Auto Mall 
and its employees have brought 
hope and healing to our community 
for many years. We couldn’t imagine 
a better partner and look forward 
to continuing together well into the 
future.

– Christine Fedina, Manager, 
Northshore Auto Mall

“

12
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District of North Vancouver  
District of North Vancouver Fire and  
      Rescue Services
DLO Move Support Services Ltd.
Katie Drechsel
Jean-Ann Duncan
Steven Duynstee
Chris Elsner
Brian Eydt
Charles Feval
Barbara Filewych
Shannon and Cory Fleck
Holly and Paul Flynn
Richard Fowler
Sarah and Martin Gouin
Maureen and Maurice Goulet
L. Imogen Hadfield
Handsworth Secondary School
Philippa Henrichsen
Heritage Law
Highlands Elementary School
Highlands United Church
HighStreet Accommodations
Alana Hornby-Smith
Irving Family
Heather Jack
Amy Johnstone
Lejla Karamesic and David Awram
Nikki and Steve Kerr
Kids Physio Group
Brooke Ko
Christophe Lacour
Mary Lefaivre
Lignum Forest Products LLP
Andrea and Alan Linsley
Coleen and Joseph Little

Andrew Lyall
Anne and Dan Mackie
Joseph Mclean
Leanne Menzies
Beverly and Robert Montgomery
Montroyal Elementary School
Rebecca Mudge Elliott and Ryan Elliott
Peter Murphy
Teggen and Finnegan Murphy
Richard Murray
New Heights Basketball Academy
Andrea Newsom
Northo Orthodontics
Northshore Auto Mall
North Shore News
North Shore Winter Club Peewee Hawks
North Vancouver City Fire Department
Obsession Bikes - James Wilson
Christie Owen
Pemberton Heights Community
PetSmart
Kirstie Pirie and Curt Bernardi
Kathryn Player
Queensdale Market
Janet and Allan Riedlinger
Gail Ritter
Manako Roberts
Patrick Robitaille
Sarah Samphire
Alison Sawers
Morna Sileika
Shauna Simpson
Shelley Staples and Bruce Spence
Farah Steen
Stratawest Management Ltd.
Nathan Tash

Gwen and Jason Taylor
Terrapure Environmental
Marianna and Andrew Terrett
Gail Thompson
Kirsty and Adrian Thompson
Leah and Skye Thomson, in memory  
       of Lochlan Thomson
Alix Tolliday
Krista Tulloch
United World Cargo Ltd.
Upper Lynn Elementary
Pauline Ursic
Lesley Vassos
Ann Walters
Well Fed
West Coast Monograms Ltd.
West Vancouver Fire & Rescue
West Vancouver Police Department
West Vancouver Secondary School
Leslie White
Kathleen and John Whyte
Jeff Wiebe
Albertje Willems Smits
Elizabeth Williamson
Janet Woodruff
Joanna Zander
Natalie Zigarlick
Corey Zylstra
1.618 VFX
32 Books & Gallery

“

These lists reflect the different contribution levels of $500 or more made between April 1, 2019 and March 31, 2020. We trust that we have listed all donors appropriately, but  
we sincerely apologize for any errors or omissions. Should we have misspelled or missed anyone, please contact Lucy Isham-Turner, Director of Development, at 604-831-1223.

We made Christmas 
possible for 2,100 
families and individuals 
by distributing 850 gift 
baskets with the support 
of 248 volunteers who 
donated 4,335 hours. 

Thank you TO OUR CHRISTMAS BUREAU SUPPORTERS

CHRISTMAS BUREAU
$500 +

Anonymous
Kim Allard
Brittany and Ryan Anderson
Ian Ashdown
Tiffany Assman
BA Blacktop Ltd.
Michelle Baines
Kathryn Bayley
Susan and Matt Bilbey
Fiona Black
Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP
Bole Apartments Ltd.
Bon Vivant Catering, VanBergen  
      and Renaerts
Jessica Bottiglieri
Boydco Finance Inc.
Braemar Elementary Parent  
      Advisory Council
The Bridge Church
Donald Brown
Teresa Budd
Maya Butterfield
Capilano Rugby Football Club
Chris Carter
Alannah Cervenko and Nick Williams
Nancy and David Chapman
Deborah and Phil Chemerika
Henry Chow
Linus Chuhon
Heather and Corey Coffin
Sue Collins
Sheila Colman
Gary Cook
Daniel Cooke
Contact Printing & Mailing BC Ltd.
Darwin Properties Inc.
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We enjoyed highly successful 
fundraising events in 2019, and while 
we may not be able to come together 
in the same capacity in the near future, 
we want to celebrate those of you who 
have made our events possible. 

Thank you to everyone who supported Family 

Services of the North Shore – including those 

who participated in our events, local businesses 

that sponsored us with cash donations and gifts 

in kind, the hard work of our dedicated vendors, 

and those of you who spent your valuable time on 

committees to make these events a huge success. 

To our volunteer committee members: your 

generosity in organizing, supporting, and 

attending our events has ensured that the 

most vulnerable members of our North Shore 

community can receive the help they deserve, 

at times when they need it most. We are 

truly grateful to all of you who supported our 

community by coming together, and we look 

forward to making these strong and caring 

connections again.

1,000+ 
people participated 
in our fundraising 
events in 2019.

Events THAT BRING US TOGETHER AND MAKE A DIFFERENCE.

Thanks to you

With special thanks to co-chairs Sue Chow and 

Jaci Edgeworth, and to our committee: Brett 

Boag, Kath Britton, Anne Fischer, Andrea Flintoft, 

Jill Johnston, Brian O’Neill, Laurie Oseen, and 

Leigh Stratton.

we raised more funds to ensure we can listen and 

respond to the needs of our local community. 

With special thanks to co-chairs Janice O’Sullivan 

and Monica Soprovich, and to our committee: 

Karen Bruk, Nancy Chapman, Wendy Currie, 

Jill Drever, Susan Green, Coryn Hemsley, Cindy 

Pasco, Mirjana Popescu, Lisa Stout, Coleen Weir, 

and Christy Young.

With special thanks to co-chairs Brittany 

Anderson and Carly Monahan, and to our 

committee: Carissa Boudreau, Emily Brine, Kylie 

Dickson, Eugenia Gorkowa, Kim Larsen Mellor, 

Yvette Leung, Kristen Neeser, Tony Scott, Anna 

Serin, Catherine Underwood, and Sarah West. 

Christmas at Beach House committee 
co-chairs Janice O'Sullivan and Monica 
Soprovich. Photo by Carrie Marshall.
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The extraordinary passion, energy,  
and commitment of our volunteers 
inspires me every single day.

- Julia Staub-French, Executive Director

Our volunteers have always been community 

leaders. Throughout the past year, a caring 

team of 416 volunteers contributed a combined 

9,203 hours of their time. Agency volunteers 

consistently show up when and where they’re 

needed – and often before they’re asked. We 

are able to fulfill our mission because of these 

dedicated leaders who support people through 

every stage of life. We simply can’t say it enough: 

Thank you.

Thank you TO OUR VOLUNTEERS

“

9,203+
combined hours 
contributed by a 
caring team of 416 
Agency volunteers.

850 Holiday Gift Baskets donated 
by our community.

Our volunteers loading toys into 
DLO Moving Support Service's van.

Above: Family Services of 
the North Shore Board of 
Directors, June 2019.  
Photo by Carrie Marshall.

TELUS staff spring cleaning at Thrive Family Centre Maplewood,  
during TELUS Days of Giving.
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Christmas Bureau Coffee Party, West Vancouver
Christmas Bureau Coffee Party West Vancouver has been coming 

together for 24 years, providing toys and gifts for our Christmas 

Bureau. With thanks to the committee: Tina Rowntree (Chair), 

Lorena Angus, Susan Cressey, Diedre Ert, Debra Jappy, Barb 

Lunter, Deb Smith, and Linda Wolverton. 

Photo by: Paul McGrath, North Shore News.

Connecting Hearts Team
This initiative is about community helping community, and is raising funds to 

buy groceries for our most vulnerable community members during Covid-19.

With heartfelt thanks to: Alison Sawers and her team, Elspeth Cooper, Katy 

MacLellan and Roberta Perrin, and with support from Patty Mills - Millennium 

Textile Agency and Fabricland – New Westminster.

Innovative Fitness West Vancouver 
Innovative Fitness West Vancouver's annual 'Train the Trainer' 

event brings their community together to support our Christmas 

Bureau. With thanks to: Keith Sharman (R) and all the staff and 

clients.

Thank you
for putting our most vulnerable families and 

individuals first by raising funds in unique, creative, 

and varied ways. If you are interested in hosting  

an event or raising funds for Family Services of  

the North Shore, please visit our website for  

more information or contact Regan Scott at  

rscott@familyservices.bc.ca or call (604) 988-5281.

Thank you TO OUR COMMUNITY FOR RAISING FUNDS  
                                                               THROUGH THEIR OWN INITIATIVES

mailto:rscott%40familyservices.bc.ca?subject=
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Our investments, primarily the Family Services 

of the North Shore Foundation Investment 

Fund (held at the Vancouver Foundation and 

Blue Shore Financial), had a market value of 

approximately $3.7 million as of March 31, 2020. 

These investments will be drawn upon over the 

coming years to provide liquidity and to support 

our Strategic Plan initiatives, and to enhance 

our programs and services. At this time, these 

investments generate immediate and ongoing 

distribution payments to support our program 

expenses. 

A secure financial base enabled the Agency to 

react quickly to the Covid-19 crisis, and to ensure 

our programs and services continued to remain 

accessible by phone, email, and online platforms. 

At the same time, we are seeing the financial 

impact of the crisis as a number of our signature 

fundraising events such as Winter Family Ball and 

Beer by the Pier have been postponed for the 

year. 

We are confident and realistic heading into this 

next year. We have made revenue and expense 

adjustments to ensure the short- and long-term 

sustainability of the Agency. Our focus, as always, 

remains on supporting those in need across 

our North Shore communities and with your 

continued support, we can meet this challenge 

together.

I am very pleased to report that Family Services  

of the North Shore (“Agency”), and Family Services 

of the North Shore Foundation (“Foundation”) 

continued to maintain strong financial positions 

again this year. 

We are incredibly thankful for all of the financial 

support we received from our donors, funders, 

and partners. We are grateful for the continued 

support from the Government of Canada, the 

Province of British Columbia, the City of North 

Vancouver, the District of North Vancouver, and 

the District of West Vancouver. 

We successfully fundraised approximately 

$1.7 million through generous donations and 

grants from many individuals, corporations, and 

foundations, as well as through our signature 

events – Winter Family Ball, Christmas at Beach 

House, and Beer by the Pier. All of this support 

helped us to continue serving those in our 

community who need us most, while making 

a deep and lasting impact through all of our 

innovative programs.

Total Agency revenues were slightly higher 

than the previous year, primarily reflecting 

Economic Stability Mandate increases from the 

Province of British Columbia, as well as additional 

grants received this year to support our clinical 

programs. Total overall expenses for the Agency 

were approximately $161,000 under budget. The 

Foundation’s fundraising and investment activities 

were able to generate sufficient revenues to 

support the Agency’s needs, as approximately 

$877,000 was transferred from the Foundation 

compared to a budgeted transfer of approximately 

$1,038,000. 

MESSAGE FROM THE BOARD TREASURER 

Living in a connected, supportive 
community is fundamental to 
our health. Family Service of the 
North Shore inspires, teaches, 
and innovates in ways that allow 
more people of all ages to live 
meaningful and enriched lives.

- Mayor Linda Buchanan,  
City of North Vancouver

With thanks

Azim Lalani
Board Treasurer

to our government funders

City of North Vancouver

District of North Vancouver

District of West Vancouver

Government of Canada

Province of British Columbia:

•	 Ministry of Children and Family 
Development

•	 Ministry of Public Safety & Solicitor General

•	 Provincial Health Services Authority

“



2019 - 2020 FINANCIALS (FOR THE 12 MONTHS ENDING MARCH 31ST)

  FAMILY SERVICES OF THE NORTH SHORE FAMILY SERVICES OF THE NORTH SHORE FOUNDATION

REVENUES: 2020 2019

Government Contracts 2,675,129 2,282,701 

Fundraising, Donations and Grants 835,019 863,343 

Client Fees 119,638 117,600 

Investment and Other Income 133,237 101,828 

TOTAL REVENUES 3,763,023      3,365,472 

EXPENSES:

Salaries and Benefits 2,876,433 2,692,448 

Transfers to Other Agencies 885,039 576,892 

Premises 236,870 231,948 

Program 147,753 209,656

Office and Sundry 187,181 189,527

Promotion and Communication 83,608 115,890 

Computer Expenses 17,473 79,659

Amortization 65,911 66,360 

Consulting Fees 103,014 36,438 

Staff Development 37,135 17,006

TOTAL EXPENSES 4,640,417 4,215,824

OPERATING DEFICIT (877,394) (850,352)

Operating Transfer from FSNS  
Foundation

877,301 850,400 

Gain/(Loss) on Investments 93 72

EXCESS OF REVENUES  
OVER EXPENSES

 -  120

REVENUES: 2020 2019

Donations 370,609 490,382

Special Events and Campaigns 586,906 619,658 

Investment Income 143,103 119,066 

TOTAL REVENUES 1,100,618 1,229,106 

EXPENSES:

Special Event and Campaign Costs 204,137 199,186

Salaries and Benefits 185,820 185,820

Office and Sundry 18,757 18,512

TOTAL EXPENSES 408,714 403,518

FUNDS AVAILABLE FOR FSNS 691,904 825,588 

Operating Transfer to FSNS (877,301) (850,400)

Gain/(Loss) on Investments (300,089) 58,878

EXCESS OF REVENUES  
OVER EXPENSES

(485,486) 34,066

Audit performed by Rolfe, Benson LLP Chartered Professional Accountants,  
Vancouver, BC. Complete audited statements available on request.

We are deeply appreciative of our long-standing partnerships 
with all levels of government and acknowledge the financial 
support they provided over the last year. 18
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•	 Expanded programming through successful 

funding proposals:

	· $250,000 three-year grant from Healthy 

Aging by United Way of the Lower Mainland 

to support seniors and caregivers.

	· $125,000 annual funding from the Ministry 

of Child and Family Development Early  

Years Services to support parents with young 

children. We are pleased to partner with 

Bowen Children’s Centre and North Shore 

Multicultural Society.

	· $60,000 from the Province of BC through  

Civil Forfeiture for programming to reduce 

violence against women through men’s  

group programming. 

•	 Beginning a full review of our internship 

program, with the goal of increasing our work 

with graduate level interns in 2021 to expand 

programming, reduce costs, and enhance  

new staff recruitment.

•	 Reducing our environmental impact through 

more sustainable practices. One highlight of 

the year was the shared work of students and 

volunteers at the Christmas Bureau, who sewed 

reusable shopping bags from material donated 

by the community.

We set high standards for our work and we’re 

proud to report on all our Performance and 

Quality Improvement initiatives over the last  

year, which include:

•	 Comprehensive new protocols implemented 

during the Covid-19 crisis to keep our clients,  

staff, volunteers, and others safe. This effort 

continues as we get through this together. 

•	 A new website created to ensure everyone can 

easily access our programs, services, events,  

and opportunities and quickly find what they 

need. Check it out: www.familyservices.bc.ca 

•	 Technological improvements to reduce mailing 

costs, improve staff efficiency, enhance 

connections to volunteers, and to track client 

outcomes, engagement, and satisfaction.

•	 Increased supports for the 40% of participants 

at our Thrive Family Centre, West Vancouver 

Community Centre location who identify 

as speaking another language than English. 

This included increasing onsite staffing and 

recruiting volunteers who speak Chinese, Farsi 

and Korean, expanding our partnership with 

the North Shore Multicultural Society, and 

providing translated resources.

•	 Improving the cultural safety of the people 

and community we serve by investing 

in our own learning. In addition to our 

work within individual programs and our 

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee, 

we held an all-Agency Indigenous cultural 

competency training: “Building Bridges through 

Understanding the Village.”

•	 Investing in research to support our strategic 

initiative #2: Expanding and developing new 

ways to support victims of gender-based 

violence, trauma and abuse. 

2019/20 PERFORMANCE & QUALITY IMPROVEMENT REPORT 

Family Services of the North Shore 
is accredited with the Council on 
Accreditation (COA) – a North 
American Standard. Through 
accreditation, the COA measures 
our agency against best practice 
standards for social service 
organizations and confirms that we 
meet or exceed those standards.

Our Commitment to Excellence

Family Services of the North Shore staff. Photo by Carrie Marshall.

http://www.familyservices.bc.ca
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Community Partner

Volunteer with us
We’re always eager to find volunteers for our wide range  

of programs and services – and everyone is welcome.  

If you are interested in joining us please contact Michele  

Varley at varley@familyservices.bc.ca or call (604) 984-9627.

Support us
We’d love to hear from you if you are interested in supporting  

any one of our initiatives. Please contact Lucy Isham-Turner  

at isham-turner@familyservices.bc.ca or call (604) 831-1223.

Connect with us
Would you like to meet our Executive Director, our leadership  

team, and take a tour of our organization? We’d be happy to  

show you what we do. 

Learn more about our programs, services, upcoming events  

and how you can get involved.

Contact Amy Lynn Taylor for a meeting or tour, at  

taylor@familyservices.bc.ca or call (778) 318-3683.

Have you moved?   

Help us minimize postage and printing costs by ensuring we have  

your most current contact information. Please contact Regan Scott  

at rscott@familyservices.bc.ca or call (604) 988-5281 to make any updates.

www.familyservices.bc.ca  

Suite 203 – 1111 Lonsdale Avenue, North Vancouver, BC V7M 2H4    604.988.5281  

Charitable Registration Numbers: FSNS Foundation  864745575RR0001 * FSNS 119061240RR0001

@FamilyServicesoftheNorthShore @FSNorthShore @FSNorthShore

Family Services of the North Shore acknowledges 

the contribution of the Government of Canada, 

the Province of British Columbia, the City of North 

Vancouver, District of North Vancouver, and the 

District of West Vancouver.

https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/volunteer-with-us/
mailto:varley%40familyservices.bc.ca?subject=
https://www.familyservices.bc.ca/ways-to-give/
mailto:isham-turner%40familyservices.bc.ca?subject=
mailto:taylor%40familyservices.bc.ca?subject=
mailto:rscott%40familyservices.bc.ca?subject=
https://www.facebook.com/FamilyServicesoftheNorthShore
https://twitter.com/FSNorthShore
https://www.instagram.com/fsnorthshore/
https://twitter.com/FSNorthShore
https://www.facebook.com/FamilyServicesoftheNorthShore
https://www.instagram.com/fsnorthshore/

